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PLANNING BOARD
MINUTES
November 9, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room


Present:  	John R. Bethoney, Chair
		Ralph I. Steeves, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		James E. O’Brien IV
Michael A. Podolski, Esq.
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:15 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. 

This is Mr. McCarthy’s last meeting as Town Planner, who will now be working for the Town of Norfolk. Mr. Bethoney said that he has always shown the upmost professionalism, understanding, and consideration when interacting with applicants, the development team, citizens of the Town, and the Planning Board. He thanked Mr. McCarthy for his hard work, dedication and his heartfelt commitment to making Dedham a better place to live, and for being a friend, a colleague, and a true professional. The entire Board wished him the best in both his personal and professional life, and said he will be greatly missed. Mr. O’Brien said he did a great job in filling the shoes of Arthur Noonan, the previous Town Planner. He understood the relationships between individuals and builders, and his knowledge of latest technology helped bring everyone up to date. Mr. Podolski echoed Mr. Bethoney and Mr. O’Brien, saying it is sad to see Mr. McCarthy go because he has a great feel for what a town planner is now. He grew into the job very quickly, and grew so fast and so well that he ended up taking on multiple other tasks, handling them all with equal dexterity. He said he would leave a void. Mr. Aldous agreed with the Board, saying he spoke to Mr. McCarthy at the Board of Selectmen meeting. The Board presented him with an engraved desk clock. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. McCarthy thanked the Board for its sentiments, saying he would miss the dedicated people with whom he worked, and who wanted to better their community. He said learned that it is a progression to a planner, and he learned a tremendous amount about the role of the Planning Board and what he needed to do to make the Board do well. He said he appreciated that opportunity and will carry that with him going forward. He said the Board knows what it needs to do for the community and it looks out for the community’s best interests. He thanked Mrs. Webster for her assistance and dedication over the years as well.  



	Applicant:	
	Northeastern University 

	Project Address:
	370 Common Street, Dedham, MA 

	Case #:
	SITE-11-17-2284 – SCOPING SESSION

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A 

	Representative(s):
	Amy Lane, Northeastern University, Project Manager
Lisa Ulbrich, Northeastern University, Program Director
Trey Sasser, Sasaki, 64 Pleasant Street, Watertown, MA 02472
John Tobin, Northeastern, Vice President of City and Community Affairs


 
Mr. McCarthy met with the applicant a week and a half ago after being told that there was field work being done behind Barletta Hall. Building Commissioner Kenneth Cimeno advised them that they had to come before the Planning Board for the work. They went through the permitting process with the Conservation Commission earlier in 2017, but the Board was not informed of this. The work that is being done triggers minor site plan review. The applicant has not yet filed for this, but is in the process.

Mr. Bethoney explained that this scoping session is an informal session to discuss what they want to do and get feedback from the Board. It is to be noted that Ms. Lee was difficult to understand due to a low voice and rapid speech. Ms. Lee showed the oval track that was built in 1988. The throwing fields were located within the center of the track. There is a small parking lot behind Barletta Hall near the proposed field, which they plan to convert to grass fields. There is a pond, and the field is being taken over by wetlands, so they have run out of space for the throwing area. Mr. Sasser said they have built an area for the hammer/discus cage, a javelin runway, and two shotput areas. They have already blasted an area for an acre-and-a-half of flat lawn area. There is a site wall in front, which continues to keep the whole area level. There is no lawn at this time, but they will be seeding or laying sod. There will be a walkway, a new parking lot, and new lighting coming from the parking lot. 

Mr. Bethoney asked who parked in the parking area that they removed. Mr. Sasser said current occupants of the building parked there. They did not use the rest of the parking. Mr. Bethoney asked where they parked now since there is no parking lot, how the parking lot is reconfigured, and if they have done calculations. He was most concerned about providing adequate parking that meets the requirements for everything on site. Ms. Lee said there are two parking lots remaining. Mr. Bethoney asked if these satisfied the parking requirements for everything on site, and she said they do. Mr. Sasser said there were 46 spaces in the parking lot behind Barletta Hall.  There was a total of 268 spaces in three parking lots. With two parking fields, the total required is 210; they have 217 in two lots after their reconfiguration. Mr. Podolski was fine with that, even though they removed a field, as long as the applicant has not gone through a waiver. There are usually 30 people in Barletta Hall during the day, but some stay to 8 p.m.

Mr. Bethoney reminded the applicant that this application will undergo peer review because it is over the nine (9) space requirement. (Zoning Bylaw §9.5.6). This is to be paid by the applicant.  The peer reviewer will look over everything for literal compliance with the Zoning Bylaw. In addition, the Zoning Bylaw states that when anything is changed on the lot, the Board has the obligation to review the entire lot for compliance, not just the area that is being changed. The Board will decide how much to enforce. The peer reviewer’s obligation is to identify those things that need to be addressed on the entire site, not just the portion being changed. The Zoning Bylaw specifies that if something is touched on the site, it triggers review of the whole site. The applicant will be subject to whatever the bylaw requires reasonably.

Mr. Sasser asked about parking space size, noting that some of the spaces have been there for 30 years. He wondered what would happen after the peer reviewer noted this. Mr. Bethoney said it really does not matter how long the spaces have been there. Mr. Sasser said some of the parking space sizes may not meet the Zoning Bylaw. Mr. Bethoney said that they can ask for a waiver or reconfigure the lots to comply. Many times reconfiguration is necessary.  

Mr. Bethoney advised the application to file the application. He will speak with Economic Development Director John Sisson to determine how to do this now that Mr. McCarthy is leaving.


PUBLIC HEARING

	Applicant:	
	1000 Washington Street, LLC 

	Project Address:
	1000 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-02-17-2197 

	Zoning District:
	RDO 

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 02026
Michael Joyce, P.E., Joyce Consulting Group, 100 Wyman Road,  Braintree, MA 02184
Joseph Moussalli, Owner
Gerry Nasif, Owner
Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA 02026
Katya Podsiadlo, ASLA, Verdant Landscape Architecture, 318 Harvard Street, Suite 25, Brookline, MA 02446

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates



Mr. Podolski moved to waive the reading of the Public Hearing notice, seconded by Mr. Aldous, and voted unanimously 5-0. The Public Hearing notice was published in The Dedham Times on October 20, 2017, and November 3, 2017. Abutting towns, Needham, Westwood, Canton, and Milton, City of Boston, Department of Housing and Community Development, Metropolitan Area Planning Council, and Boston Planning & Development Agency were notified on September 22, 2017, via certified mail, return receipt. Notices to abutters within 300 feet of the property, including those in Westwood, were mailed on October 24, 2017. This meets the statutory requirements for a Public Hearing. Mr. Podolski moved to open the Public Hearing. Mr. Steeves seconded the motion. The vote of the Board was unanimous at 5-0.

On June 20, 2017, the applicant submitted a full and complete MNRP application, including all plans, impact assessment statements, traffic, environmental, and community and fiscal reports. Preliminary architectural renderings were submitted, as was a copy of the storm water management report and application, which were being submitted to the Conservation Commission. This was reviewed by Mr. McCarthy and staff, and was determined to meet the Board’s requirements for a full application. They came before the Planning Board in March 2017 for a scoping session. The major thing that came out of that is the architectural style of the building was changed to meet the Planning Board’s request at that meeting. Copies of the application were circulated to almost every town, board, and agency. The application requested a number of Special Permits.

Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates, the Town consultant, initially identified 41 or 42 issues in its report in July.  The most critical was the question regarding emergency vehicle access to the property. The applicant responded on September 19, 2017. A meeting was held with the Town Planner and the Fire chief on October 3, 2017, to discuss emergency vehicle access. The plan was revised to include this in front of the building. The second peer review report on October 26, 2017, showed that 11 issues remained, a number of which was the need to update all the plans to coincide with the site plan with the new emergency vehicle access. Other issues had to do with details on the landscaping plan, and two that specifically dealt with revising the traffic analysis. They responded on November 7, 2017. They had been asked to submit a turning template for the fire truck. Since then, there have been further revisions of the plan to accommodate the Fire chief’s further comments. 

An application for a storm water management permit has been submitted to the Conservation Commission. There was an on-site meeting, and there has been some discussion. The process is ongoing. The project is also being reviewed by Engineering.  Many of the comments already received dovetail with what Mr. Findlen said, and some have already been addressed. They will be going to the Design Review Advisory Board. Mr. McCarthy suggested that the applicant show the Board the revised plan before they go to DRAB. The property is in the Research, Development, and Office zoning district (RDO), and fronts on a major highway (Route 1A). To the rear of the property and to the north is a large office complex. There are residential homes across the street. To the south is Hogan Tire. The front property line is actually the zoning district line between the RDO district and the Single Residence B zoning district. When the site was developed, they needed to follow a number of rules in the Zoning Bylaw, i.e., if a location abuts the residential zone, even though it is across Washington Street, they must adhere to setback requirements for the residential zone. The applicants have owned the property for 14 years, and have attempted to re-develop the property in the past. Most recently, they had a fully permitted project, but it was appealed by the office complex. They lost the tenant because it could not wait for the appeal process. Currently, there is an old, dilapidated former gas station on the site, about 2,600 square feet with two service bays and a very large canopy.

Over the years, there have been a number of meetings with the residential abutters, and after listening to them, it was clear that they do not want either a convenience store or a liquor store. The applicant went to Town Meeting four years ago, and the Zoning Bylaw was amended to allow mixed use developments in the RDO zoning district. Town Meeting capped the number of residential units at 28. All their reports had to be updated to coincide with the new bylaw and the time frame, i.e., traffic report counts needed to be re-done because they need to be done within a year of filing. Mr. Zahka said he believed the proposed project meets all the Zoning Bylaw requirements.  It is a waiverless plan from the applicant’s perspective with the exception of the size and scale of the site plan. 

Because it is over 25,000 square feet (it is approximately 25,200 gross square feet in a mixed use building) it triggers the requirements for Major Nonresidential Project (MNRP) under ZBL Section 9.4, as well as Mixed Use review, Section 7.4. The proposal is for a three-story mixed use building measuring 27,200 gross square feet. The first floor will have 3,100 square feet of commercial space (office, retail, personal service establishment, general service establishment, and/or trade shops, for which they will request Special Permits, and the second and third floors would each have 14 one bedroom apartments for a total of 28 apartments. There will be 43 parking spaces. Over the years, there have been a number of meetings at the site with the residential abutters. The applicant would accept in any decision that there would be certain restrictions or limitation, specifically, no drive-thru, no restaurants, and no liquor/package stores. They are asking for no waivers of the substantive requirements, only a procedural waiver for the scale of the plan, which is required to be 1”=40 feet; they are doing 1”=10 feet. The rationale is that everything that needs to be seen on the side is seen at that scale.

The property contains approximately 33,496 square feet of land, is at the intersection of Washington Street and Gay Street in Westwood at the town line. There is a small sliver of land that is in Westwood. There is 225 feet of frontage on Washington Street, and 156 feet of frontage on Gay Street. There are currently four curb cuts, two on Washington Street and two somewhat undefined cuts on Gay Street. They proposed closing two of the curb cuts closest to the intersection of Washington Street and Gay Street. Access to the site will be maintained by two separate driveways. Gay Street East will be an in and out driveway, unrestricted in direction. The Washington Street curb cut will be in from both directions, but right turn only going out. No cars will cross Washington Street from this curb cut. There are 42 proposed parking spaces. The building will have commercial on the bottom floor, and the second and third floors, which will extend over the parking lot, will have 14 apartments each for a total of 28. A portion of the parking area will be covered in back. They propose 43 parking spaces, 28 for residents, 14 spaces for the commercial spaces, and one additional space. The dumpster and snow storage will be in the rear of the property. The trash truck will come in the Gay Street entrance, back up and load, and then pull out onto Washington Street. They met with the Fire chief, who was fairly adamant about having access at the front of the building, rather than at Washington Street. They propose a 24 foot wide swath with a six-foot offset from the building and then an 18 foot wide fire lane. There will be multiple curbs on both ends so they can leave. This will be maintained in the winter. For very large snow storms, snow will be taken off the site. There is an area for snow storage for small storms. A lot of parking spaces are covered by the building. They propose a sidewalk in front connecting to the walkway in front of Hogan Tire. There will be four handicapped spaces in front of the building at four different locations. The entrance on the right is the residential entrance, with three retail entrances to the left. There are a couple of entrances in the back for the residents. Peer review caused changes including a visual break in the driveway exit, so they added a raised concrete rumble strip area to discourage people from taking a left turn onto Washington Street. They relocated the stop bars and some curb cuts, and increased radii to meet the Zoning Bylaw. From a storm water perspective, there are rain gardens at the edges and an infiltration area out front. Storm water run-off will be reduced in all storms. They propose all new utilities of water, sewer, and gas. 

Ms. Podsiadlo showed the plan from four or five years ago, and said she had made revisions in response to the new site plan and the peer reviewer’s comments, including providing adequate sight lines out of the Gay Street curb cut. Tree caliper sizes will be adequate, and shrubs are pot-sized. They have updated to the plans to be more specific on the plantings, and have provided a more thorough plant list for Washington Street, Gay Street, and at the rear and side yard property lines. She showed a photo board with the various plantings.

· Washington Street:  They will be adding a sidewalk that will connect to the north over to the fairly significant intersection. The road is very busy, so they have developed treatment to provide a buffer in the front with shade trees. The plan showed five or six American elm trees, which are a resistant variety. However, there will be overhead wires, so they moved the trees back and changed the variety to a columnar form so that, over time as they grow, they may get a little wider, but will not overreach beyond the overhead wires. It will provide a buffer between the residential area across the street. They propose a secondary understory planting of ornamental trees, flowering shrubs, and perennials. Along the sidewalk will be a low plant bed of hardy evergreen and deciduous shrubs that stay low and hopefully keep dogs off the lawn. This will maintain a very open visibility to provide adequate sight lines. There are two residential sidewalks leading to the retail entrances, and these will have special planting treatment in semicircular form. Catmint will flower throughout the summer.

· Gay Street:  There is room for only one shade tree due to the overhead wires crossing over the corner of the property. They chose an Armstrong red maple, which has a columnar form that will not affect the overhead wires. They will have understory planting of some shrubs. Where there are curb cuts, they will use low plants or planters two feet from the curb line to provide adequate sight lines. The juniper will be less than two feet tall, and will be a spreading variety.

· Rear and Side:  There will be bioretention areas on the left corner coming out to the front, and a smaller bioretention area on the right. They will provide beautiful, year-round seasonal interest plantings for the residential component and people parking for the retail uses. They will use flowers in the spring and summer, red twig dogwoods, viburnum, and inkberry. There is also room for a secondary upper story canopy of trees to help buffer between the office complex and the building. They propose a line of six Armstrong red maples; they will not arch over either driveway too much. There is an existing retaining wall where the office park has intermittent planters. The applicant will provide another layer on top of that to create green growth at that height.

· Fire Lane:  There was originally a six foot wide walkway, but this has been changed to plant beds that will have perennials and flowering shrubs in between the doorways in a six-foot deep plant bed.

Mr. Bethoney commended Ms. Podsiadlo on her presentation, and asked what is on the ground in front. She said there will be a fire lane and then a grass paver strip on which fire trucks can drive.  There would be a curb and then lawn under the trees with a four-foot strip of juniper, and low-growing sumac. The bioretention area will be 2 feet deep and will accumulate water. They cannot plant shrubs all the way to the bottom because they do not do well if they were saturated. They will be planted along the edges on top, however. They will use an architectural form of ornamental grass called Karl Foerster Feather Reed Grass. All the shrubs along the perimeter can take snow storage. Mr. Aldous thought the exit on Washington Street looked too full. Ms. Podsiadlo said these will be low growing juniper. Mr. Steeves cited the front trees at McGolf Driving Range, which are well pruned every years. He would like this looked at for this project.

Mr. McKay showed the new design for the building, which now has a more contemporary look. The footprint is the same as what was previously approved. The parking lot has also not changed. There is a parking area under the pillars. There is a 22 foot drive through. There is a second means of egress in the back. The tower will be of gray ledgestone. They have not gone before the Design Review Advisory Board yet, so materials are up for discussion. There is a structured overhang over the entry, approximately two feet deep. There will be up to three commercial spaces, and 14 one-bedroom units on the second and third floors. The residential portion of the building is broken up into a series of vignettes so it is not just one long mass of a building. The building is approximately 33 feet high with a 30 inch high screen set back five feet on the roof for mechanicals. The screen will be four-sided to screen the abutter in the back. The materials include a flat white panel on all four elevations and dark grey Hardie. The back elevation will be clean and borderline symmetrical. Side elevations are identical white panel and grey Hardie. More detailed renderings will be supplied in the future. Mr. Steeves suggested carrying over the look of the medical building at 910 Washington Street.

Mr. Zahka said a full traffic report was submitted and reviewed by Mr. Findlen. A lot of the initial comments were regarding traffic. The report went from Washington Street, Gay Street, and took into account Washington Street/Elm Street and Washington Street/Highland Street/Harmony Hill intersections, and gave existing conditions, future no-build, and future build. The project has negligible impact. When the future no-build and future build were done, they took into consideration typical background roads and any projects that were upcoming. They also took into account the project that was being built in Islington. The site is projected to generate 38 trips in the peak morning hour (14 in, 21 out). The evening peak during the weekday is 46 trips (26 in, 19 out). There is no negligible change in the level of service of the no-build condition, future no-build, and the future build conditions.

A community impact report was submitted, prepared by John Connery, who has now retired. He had done the original report two years ago, and updated that. The project is fiscally positive.  The current assessment of the site is $520,000, but they predict the assessment to go to $3.8 to 4.3 million once the project is done. This is a significant increase in tax revenue of about $50,000. They will be paying about $75,000 for one-time permit fees. They are not anticipating any school costs, as mixed use is typically one-bedroom units with no children. Mr. Zahka said they meet the Zoning Bylaw requirements for dimension, height, parking, and impact standards.

Mr. Findlen was hired by the Town to perform peer review of the project, which is paid for by the applicant. He acknowledged Mr. McCarthy’s departure from his position as town planner, and thanked him for his assistance. He did a full review of the project and had 41 comments, of which 17 related to the traffic study. The remaining 24 issues related to the site plan.

1. Given the location with access onto Route 1A, there will need to be coordination with MassDOT regarding any changes they will be making. The applicant has agreed to do that.
2. He has spent a lot of time regarding the use of the project in terms of what is being proposed. 
3. Trip generation was identified early. Clarification was needed regarding the land use code they were using. This was corrected, and they corrected their numbers. The trip distribution, i.e., where cars are coming from and going. This information is plugged into the Synchro Traffic Analysis, and it tells you what is happening, particularly at the Gay Street and Washington Street intersection. This is signalized, but they need to be sure that the operation is satisfactory. He just received some of their comments on Tuesday.
4. He looked at site distance, leaving the site, access/egress, sight distance, and the site itself for overall circulation, taking safety into account. 
5. He looked at snow storage, landscaping, and lighting. 
6. The biggest issue was emergency access. They met with the Fire Chief relating to emergency access, and he was concerned about the proposed location of the building and its location off Washington Street. They discussed the fire lane in front of the building, which would only be used for the fire trucks. They will defer to the Chief about this. He has still not signed off on this, so it is an open item.

In summary, there are now 11 issues outstanding. Review is ongoing, and Mr. Findlen hoped that all the issues can be resolved before the next meeting.

Frank Lynch, 1003 Washington Street, is an abutter across Washington Street. He said he liked the project, the trees, and the stone. He said he hated what is there now.

Mr. Aldous asked who owned the sidewalk in front of the bldg. Mr. Joyce said it is State property and is owned by Mass. Highway. They will be discussing this with them and a Request for Determination letter will be submitted by the traffic engineer for permission to close the curb cuts and make utility connections. They will present the entire project to them. Mr. Aldous asked how close the front corner is to the property line, and it is 6.5 feet. Mr. Bethoney asked if there is enough room to swing into the first parking space. Mr. Joyce said the lane is 24 feet wide.

Mr. Podolski moved to approve the waiver request, seconded by Mr. Steeves, and voted unanimously 5-0. The applicant will return on December 14, 2017, for what is hoped to be the final Public Hearing. It will then be closed and a final vote on the project will occur.
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